Minutes

Penkivil Precinct General Meeting

Held on Monday 6th June, 2011 at Waverley Council Chambers

Corner Bondi Road and Paul Street, Bondi Junction.
Meeting commenced at:  9.05pm 
This meeting followed the Special Public Meeting to discuss a proposal for one way traffic and parking changes in Park Parade.
In Attendance:

Precinct Convenor: Bill Mouroukas
Assistant Executive Member: Dyanne Gourlay (Minutes)
Councillors: Tony Kay and Prue Cancian
11 people signed the attendance sheet. 9 persons were eligible to vote. 
Apologies:

Keith Bryars, Steve Latta, Bob Lidden, Ellen Lidden, Kerrie Lee, Eva Varga, Mayor Sally Betts.
Resolution - Adoption of Previous Meeting Minutes: - 
By mutual agreement the meeting resolved that the tabled minutes of the Penkivil Precinct Committee meeting which was held on 4th April 2011, are adopted as being a true record of that meeting.

Matters Arising from Previous Meetings:
Motion 2 (from April 2009 meeting) 

Proposal to install a Left Hand only turn sign at intersections of Waverley Crescent and Bondi Road.  
Update at June, 2011
The Waverley Traffic Committee (WTC) has deferred the matter following poor response to a Council survey.
At the meeting Michael Bloomfield objected to left hand turn being made compulsory from Waverley Crescent into Bondi Road.  He suggested the installation of “keep clear” road surface markings on Bondi Road at the intersection.
The Convenor pointed out that the original recommendation by the Penkivil Precinct (see minutes of the Penkivil Precinct June 2008), called for limited hours "Left Turn Only". The Convenor stated that he had not become aware until April 23rd this year that the WTC had altered the proposal so the rule would be a full time condition, i.e. 7 days a week, 24 hours a day. Hence the Traffic Management Plan which was submitted to the RTA by Waverley Council did not accurately reflect the recommendation of the Penkivil Precinct. 
Motion 7 (from November 2009 meeting)

Council are requested to take traffic counts in Martins Ave before and after removal of the triangular island at the intersection with Ocean St.  
Update at June 2011
Cr Kay informed the meeting that Ausgrid has informed Council that major works to upgrade underground power cables was to be undertaken in the area and as a consequence any new works such as removal of the splitter will be delayed. Ausgrid has not provided a time frame. 
Motion 2 (from June 2010 meeting) 

Council request Sydney Buses consider routing an express between Bondi Beach and the City that by passes Bondi Junction by travelling along Syd Enfield Drive. 
Response

Motion was referred to the STA for consideration and reply.
Update June, 2011
No response as yet from STA

Also raised at June 2010 meeting
Crossing Lights at Ocean and Watson Street. Service Desk Request 111696
Julia Varga complained the time is too short. She described the difficulty she has in crossing within the set time with two very young children in hand.

The Convenor advised he would submit a Service Desk request to have the Green Light Pedestrian Crossing times extended at these intersections.
Response

Council will write to the RTA regarding the green pedestrian phase of the signals at Bondi and Watson and Bondi and Ocean requesting they review the timing with a view to increasing the green phase because of the large elderly population using the signals.

Please note Service Desk #111696 also relates to the matter of Green Walk Light Crossing time settings at Watson and Ocean Streets. 
Update June, 2011

Awaiting advice from RTA. Also see additional and related comment from Cr Kay for SDR 116121. 
Raised at August 2010 meeting 
RTA review Traffic and Pedestrian signal operations; Bondi Road/Watson St intersection Service Desk Request 116121 
Concerns: 
1) Timing of yellow to red change for traffic in relation to green walk. Drivers frequently running yellow while pedestrians are focused on walk signal experiencing near hits. Suggestion: All yellow traffic times be slightly extended and the green walk triggered slightly after traffic red switches on.
2) Drivers turning right from Watson into Bondi not observing red arrow on north eastern signal pole. Apparently full green light on same pole is confusing drivers who immediately proceed on full green change, even though red arrow east bound is illuminated. At this point in cycle pedestrians crossing Bondi Road (eastern side crossing) are confronted with drivers attempting to get through the intersection. This is a dangerous situation and an urgent review of this aspect by Council and RTA is requested.
Update June, 2011

Response at October 2010

Letter to be written to RTA requesting pedestrian signal phase timing be checked.

Update April 2011

Still waiting for response from RTA.

NOTE: - The Convenor understands The Bondi Primary School is organising a petition to have RTA assess timing and accuracy of the Watson St lights, particularly in regards pedestrian safety.
Update June, 2011

Cr Kay stated that the Bondi Public School petition has recorded approximately 180 signatures for the pedestrian safety problem at the Bondi Road and Watson Street traffic lights.
(See SDR 111696 and SDR 116121).
Raised at November 2010 meeting
It was requested a safety island be considered at the Wellington St / Bondi Rd intersection to provide refuge for pedestrians crossing Wellington St.

Update June, 2011

Council at its meeting on 19 April 2011 approved the installation of an island in Wellington Street at the Bondi Road intersection to control vehicle turn movements and improve conditions for pedestrians. Construction will depend on availability of funds. Cr Tony Kay said a detailed design is to go back to Traffic Committee for endorsement.
Also raised at November 2010 meeting
Safety Pedestrian Island Botany St: Service Desk Request 118403 Would Council consider a safety pedestrian island on the corner of Botany Street [North]. This is a T intersection and at this point Botany Street becomes wider. The Penkivil Precinct Committee supports the installation of a safety pedestrian island such as the one at Park Parade [Bondi Road end]. Submitted by Convenor following discussion of the matter at Penkivil Precinct meeting 11/10/10.

Update June, 2011

Concept design for an island in Botany Street at the Waverley Street intersection being prepared for submission to June 30 meeting of the Waverley Traffic Committee.

Precinct Request (from February 2011 meeting)

Bus Stop street bench (seat) on Bondi Rd (Southern side) between Bennett Street and Park Parade. Service Desk Request 131149 

The stop was expanded some time ago to accommodate the bendy buses but the bench has not been relocated near the bus stop point. (Approx 20 metres away)
REQUEST: Please install a street bench closer to the stop point.
Lodged by Convenor following a request from a Bennett Street resident.

Update April 2011

The existing seat is currently under shop awnings and relocating it to the west 20m or so closer to the bus stop point (“J” stem/plinth) will have the seat out in the open in the weather. A new seat positioned near the “J” stem may interfere with passengers entering and exiting buses. The matter will need discussion by Council’s officers with Sydney Buses personnel.
Update June 2011

Discussions yet to be held with Sydney Buses.

Resident Issue (from April 2011 meeting)

Disabled Parking – Rachel Klein asked the Mayor if it would be possible to get a disabled park outside her unit block 1/32 Ocean Street North.  The Mayor promised to get a Council Officer to look into it.

Response June 2011

The matter of installing a disabled persons parking zone for the Klein’s outside their unit at 1/32 Ocean Street has been investigated by the Senior Traffic Engineer. We can advise that the unit has a garage allocated to it and as a result, the residents do not meet the eligibility criteria for an on street disabled zone to be installed. One of the eligibility criteria when assessing a request for an on street disabled zone is that the property at which the disabled person resides must not have any off street parking. Council has written a letter recently to Rachel Klein informing her of the above and that a zone will not be installed.
DEVELOPMENT APPLICATIONS:

The Convenor read a report from Steve Latta (Penkivil DA Rep who was unable to attend the meeting):

· The Local Environment Plan (LEP) re-zoning that has been initiated by the previous State Government continues to be assessed by Government Departments, albeit that the proposed timetable has been delayed by at least 4 months.  It is currently anticipated that the revised Waverley Plan will be available for public review in August/September this year.  Note that the major change is that the government has proposed eliminating all Special Use zones.  The new Government has not yet taken a ‘position’ on this re-zoning, so it is continuing to proceed as planned at this stage.
· There has been no notification as yet to Council with respect to the Benevolent Society’s plans or timing on its approved development at Ocean Street, Bondi.
GENERAL BUSINESS:

1) The Convenor reported a Kenilworth Street resident wrote to raise the matter of damaged rubbish and recycle bins being caused by council operations. The writer requested not to be named:
“I live in Kenilworth Street........ The matter relates to the extensive damage that Council supplied wheeled garbage bins have incurred...... almost 100% of the bins in my street have incurred similar damage, and a casual inspection of bins in other LGAs, including Randwick, do not seem to suffer the same fate.....This issue will result in unacceptable direct or indirect costs to Rate payers.” [EDITED BY CONVENOR FOR THE RECORD]

Convenor to write to Mark Wood Director of Public Works and Services for follow-up.
2) Julia Varga reported that the Community Garden in Waverley Park had been successfully established.

3) Mary-Anne Johnstone said there should be double white lines the full length of Bennett Street due to drivers overtaking and vehicles entering King Street.  Convenor to lodge complaint (to avoid delay by going through the Traffic Committee process) this matter is urgent as a young boy from Waverley College was injured 7 days ago. Convenor to lodge SDR and write to Divisional Manager Technical Services Waverley Council for follow-up.

4) Richard Lewis reported trucks are double parking in his area of Bennett Street. Councillor Kay advised the following phone numbers can be used to report incidents to Waverley Council:
For illegal parking incidents call
Parking Patrol Officers: 0414 369 801 /  0414 369 802
6am – 9pm Monday to Friday
8am – 9pm Saturday & Sunday
5) Steven Boronkay reported unregistered camper vans continue to park in Ocean Street. The Convenor advised Mr Boronkay to continue reporting incidents to Council and he reminded the meeting that this had also been raised by Eva Varga [see minutes of the Penkivil Precinct meeting 11th October 2011]. The meeting reaffirmed the request from the October meeting:

REPEATED REQUEST: Council to install signage prohibiting camping and/or take other measures to deter the illegal practice. [Relates to Bennett, Ocean, Ewell, Stephen and King Streets]. 

CONVENOR NOTE: Waverley Council’s main phone number is:

9369-8000

Monday to Friday (8.30am-5pm)

When using this number, I recommend callers should always request and note the Service Desk Request (SDR) reference number from the operator. An SDR number provides easy reference particularly for future investigation when matters are ongoing.  

Council Rangers can be contacted by calling:
0414 884 393
Summer schedule: End of October to start of April

6am – 8pm Monday to Wednesday
6am – 10pm Thursday to Sunday

Winter schedule: Start of April to end October

6am – 6pm Sunday to Wednesday
6am – 8pm Thursday to Saturday

6) Richard Lewis asked why Councillor Strewe does not attend the Penkivil Precinct meetings? It is believed Cr Strewe last attended a Penkivil Precinct meeting in August 2008.
CONVENOR NOTE: Councillors are not obliged to attend Precinct meetings as it is a matter for the individual councillor. Prior to October 2008, Cr Strewe attended most meetings. Since October 2008, Councillors Kay and Cancian have attended almost every meeting and both usually stay for the full duration. Mayor Sally Betts is also in frequent attendance. 
The presence of Councillors at precinct meetings clearly enhances the ideals that underpin Waverley’s Precinct System. The opportunity to communicate with our elected representatives by way of precinct meetings is highly valued within the community and I am most grateful to all Councillors for their ongoing support of the Penkivil Precinct forum.
7) Andrew Goldfinch advised the meeting that he understood the properties at number 2 and number 4 Kenilworth Street had been sold to the Central Synagogue. The properties are situated adjacent to a rear entrance to the Synagogue. He expressed concern that there may be an intention to expand the synagogue’s operating area and development of the site may negatively impact residential qualities of Kenilworth Street. 
Meeting Closed at 10.05 p.m.
Next Meeting: 
The next meeting will be held at 7.30pm, Monday 1st August, 2011 at Waverley Council Chambers.
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